Family of Samuel Danforth and Dorothy Shed in New York State



compiled by John A. Brebner

02 March 2023 Version 1.2

Generation One

1. **Samuel Danforth** #188468, b. c. 16 September 1692 in Billerica, Massachusetts, d. 17 August 1749 in Billerica, Massachusetts.

Samuel descended from surveyor Jonathan Danforth, Sr. (1628 - 1712) who arrived in America about 1650 from England,. He was born in Framingham, Sussex. The family went on the multiply in Massachusetts during the early colonial period.

He married **Dorothy Shed** #188469, 05 August 1714 in Billerica, Massachusetts, b. 16 January 1692 in Billerica, Massachusetts.

Children:

2. i. **Thomas Danforth** #171190 b. 11 May 1724.

Generation Two

2. Thomas Danforth #171190, b. 11 May 1724 in Billerica, Middlesex County, Massachusetts.².

Was Sarah a second wife... there are a number of Billerica birth records to a Thomas and Abigail...

He married **Sarah Butterfield** #171191, 29 September 1744 in Chelmsford, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, b. 14 July 1719 in Chelmsford, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, d. 08 May 1783.

- 3. i. **Thomas Danforth** #188461 b. 20 February 1744.
- 4. ii. **Asa Danforth** #171142 b. 06/25 July 1746.
- 5. iii. **John Danforth** #188465 b. 07 February 1748.
- 6. iv. **Sarah Danforth** #188464 b. 18 June 1749.
- 7. v. **Samuel Danforth** #188462 b. 20 July 1751.
- 8. vi. **Jonathan Danforth** #188458 b. 21 December 1752.
- 9. vii. Rufus Danforth #188463 b. 1754.
- 10. viii. **Rebecca Danforth** #171192 b. 25 April 1759.

Generation Three

- 3. Thomas Danforth #188461, b. 20 February 1744 in Dunstable, Middlesex, Massachusetts, ² d. 23 April 1794. ².
- 4. **Asa Danforth** #171142, b. 06/25 July 1746 in Billerica, Middlesex County, Massachusetts,^{3,4} d. 02 September 1818 in Onondaga Hollow, Onondaga County, New York, USA,^{5,3} buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.³ .

1788: Danforth was granted 250 acres of land on May 8th, 1788, and was what was then purchased by the State in 1920 to be part of the State College of Forestry.

Built first sawmill on Butternut Creek in Manlius (Dewitt)

1792: March 3rd, 1792, Militia was formed in Onondaga Territory, two battalions. The first was commanded by Major Moses DEWITT and Major Asa DANFORTH, with captains Hezekiah OLCOTT, Asa DANFORTH, Jr. and Josiah BUCK.

1794: First Court was held at the Danforth home, May 1794.

There was a mural painting hung in the "new" courthouse in July 1906 which depicts Danforth with his wife and two children paddling a barge. The painting, by William De Leftwich Dodge of New York hangs on the north side of the lobby nearest the street. This is one of four canvasses that depict historical and legendary events in the city's history, and are located on the second floor.

From Lineage Book of the Charter Members of the DAR, Vol. 012, Clara White Newberry, ref. 11992.

"Asa Danforth served as lieutenant in Captain Peter Harwood's company, Col. Ebenezer Learned's regiment at Bunker Hill, and in the battle were thirteen kinsmen. He commanded a company in Col. James Converse's Worcester county regiment, 1777, to reinforce Gates in the Burgoyne campaign. He was born at Worcester, 1746, and died in Onondaga Valley, N.Y., 1818."

Danforth was described in 1794 by Upper Canada's first lieutenant governor, John Graves Simcoe as "the most virulent enemy of Great Britain in that Country." It was surprising that his son Asa would appear before that same government a couple of years later seeking a contract to build his road from Toronto to Prince Edward County.

Asa Danforth Sr. left a will in 1819 that states:

"I give and bequeath to my beloved wife Hannah Danforth all my real and personal property during her natural life and after her death I give the same to my son Adams Danforth and I do here by nominate and appoint Poleski King executor of this my last will and Testament."

It would been customary to leave property to an eldest son, but there is no mention of any "Adams Danforth" in Massachusetts birth records, or in grave records for the family. I have been unable to locate an "Adam/Adams DANFORTH" in any of the 1800 - 1900 US censuses, or US Death records.

The Syracuse Daily Journal, December 13, 1915

"Onondaga History to be Honored by Monuments"

"The boulder in memory of Asa Danforth is a fine specimen of Labrador granite, brought here during the glacier period, and has been placed in permanent position near Stop 8 on the Rockwell Springs road, where the "Indian

Trail" crossed Salina st. A bronze tablet will also be inserted in this boulder, indicating the former home of Mayor Asa Danforth, (about 40 rods west), no marked by a flag staff."

The D.A.R. had an active group, the General Asa Danforth Chapter in Syracuse.

He married **Hannah Wheeler** #171143, 05 March 1768 in Warren, Worcester, Massachusetts, b. 1749 in Lenox, Berkshire County, Massachusetts, d. 06 January 1837 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA.

Hannah:

1820 - 1830: Lived in Onondaga County with children.

Children:

- 11. i. **Asa Danforth** #171141 b. 29 June 1768.
- 12. ii. Josiah Danforth #171172 b. 27 May 1770.
- 13. iii. **Eunice Danforth** #171148 b. 12 October 1772/1773.
- 14. iv. **Jonathan Danforth** #188466 b. c. 1774.
- 15. v. **Daniel Danforth** #171171 b. 05 December 1774.
- 16. vi. **Rebecca Danforth** #171150 b. 03 January 1777.
- 17. vii. Patty Danforth #171154 b. 03 March 1782.
- 18. viii. Polly Danforth #188467 b. 13 October 1782.
- 19. ix. Adams Danforth #171175 b. c. 1783.
- 20. x. Julia Ann Danforth #171155 b. c. 1800?
- 5. John Danforth #188465, b. 07 February 1748 in Dunstable, Middlesex, Masachusetts.².

John also moved to the Onondaga Valley and was instrumental in setting up salt production in Liverpool, New York in 1793. These salt springs around Onondaga Lake were the first known sources of salt away from the sea within the United States.

- 6. Sarah Danforth #188464, b. 18 June 1749 in Massachusetts.².
- 7. Samuel Danforth #188462, b. 20 July 1751 in Dunstable, Middlesex, Massachusetts.².
- 8. **Jonathan Danforth** #188458, b. 21 December 1752 in Brookfield, Worcester County, Massachusetts, d. 04 February 1807 in Cobleskill, Schoharie County, New York, USA.

He married Judith Spaulding #188459, b. 1765 in Plainfield, Hampshire, Massachusetts, d. 08 June 1940.

^{**} verify this child.... not see in LDS genealogy (((.

Children:

- 21. i. Thomas Pain Danforth #188460 b. 20 June 1781.
- 9. Rufus Danforth #188463, b. 1754 in Chelmsford, Middlesex, Massachusetts.².
- 10. Rebecca Danforth #171192, b. 25 April 1759 in Billerica, Middlesex County, Massachusetts.

Generation Four

11. **Asa Danforth** #171141, b. 29 June 1768 in Brookfield, Worcester County, Massachusetts,⁸ occupation c. 1790 Salt business at Salina, occupation 1799 - 1802 Road contractor in Upper Canada, d. 1821 in Onondaga County, New York State?,^{5,9}.

from: Lillian F. Gates, "DANFORTH, ASA," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 6, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003-, accessed June 5, 2022, http://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/danforth_asa_6E.html.

DANFORTH, ASA, colonizer and road builder; b. 29 June 1768 in Brookfield, Mass., son of Asa Danforth and Hannah Wheeler; m. there in 1789 Olive Langdon, and they had three daughters; d. in or after 1821.

Asa Danforth Sr moved with his family to New York's Onondaga valley in 1788. Asa Danforth Jr returned to his birthplace the following year to marry and shortly afterwards settled with his bride at Salt Point, later Salina (Syracuse), N.Y., where he manufactured salt. His father was a prominent figure in the Onondaga area and was described in 1794 by Upper Canada's first lieutenant governor, John Graves Simcoe*, as "the most virulent enemy of Great Britain in that Country." Thus, it was somewhat surprising when young Danforth appeared in the province in 1797 seeking the favours of government.

In 1792 Simcoe had initiated a policy of entrusting whole townships to the exclusive control of colonizers in the hope of promoting rapid settlement. There apparently was a misunderstanding as to the benefits promised to the township promoters; they seem to have thought they had been promised an outright grant of their townships if they succeeded in establishing a certain number of new settlers. In fact they were only entitled to 1,200 acres of land and the right to settle people where they pleased. In any case, it soon became evident that the scheme was a failure. In May 1796 Simcoe proclaimed many of these townships forfeited for lack of settlement, and declared that those who claimed to have settled their townships must submit their proofs to the Executive Council on or before 1 June 1797. Danforth was, as he put it, "connected . . . in Settling" the townships of Haldimand, Hamilton, Percy, and Cramahe, and to demonstrate that the proprietors' obligations had been met in these townships he appeared before the council in 1797 to ask that some 205 settlers there be confirmed in possession of their lots.

Simcoe's successor, President Peter Russell*, had a more conciliatory approach to the proprietors than Simcoe. Thus, in July 1797 the unforfeited townships were reopened but the proprietors, Danforth included, were allowed 1,200 acres each if they became residents of the province. The council's decision fostered a good deal of discontent and under the leadership of William Berczy*, one of the most disappointed of the proprietors, caveats were being filed contesting the council's right to grant lands previously entrusted to proprietors. To protect their claims to the four townships, Danforth and his associates directed their attorney, William Weekes*, to join in filing caveats. Outraged, the council dismissed this action as "most improper and unfounded" and rescinded its recommendation that Danforth be granted 1,200 acres personally. Early in 1799 Danforth apologized, explaining that he was bound to people in the United States "to use every exertion that might be made" and that no "disrespect" had been intended. His apology was accepted and the council restored his personal grants. His problems, however, were not at an end. In 1798 two settlers who had been part of the colonization of the four townships complained to the council that Danforth's name, rather than their own, had been entered against the lots which they had settled and

improved. The council ordered an investigation and on the basis of the subsequent report (tabled in 1799) Danforth and his associates were accused of fraud and duplicity. As a result, all previous confirmations of lots in these townships were suspended; no new warrants for land were issued until 1 July 1800 and then only upon proof of actual improvement.

It is somewhat surprising therefore that, while this investigation was proceeding, the council on Russell's recommendation had contracted on 9 April 1799 with Danforth to open a road from York (Toronto) to the mouth of the Trent River. With causeways and bridges it was to be completed by 1 July 1800. Danforth was to be paid portions of what was owed him as the road progressed and was inspected, the balance upon completion. He did not receive his payments promptly, and was hampered by a shortage of capital. During a brief absence in the United States in March 1800, he was jailed as a debtor. Released, he returned to Upper Canada in May, sought and was allowed an extension, and completed the road on 18 December.

The council was not satisfied with his work. He received a partial payment but was told no further payments would be made until the road was properly finished. A bitter Danforth returned briefly to the United States where the pressure from his creditors had not abated. He claimed to have had several conversations with presidential candidate Aaron Burr. Danforth anticipated that a Republican triumph in the election would "afford something handsome to those who were draged from home by fair promises of Genl. Simcoe and the like . . . when the Executive Council saw that our Americans had made choice of the best lands in the Province they laid a plan to recind & take away the Lands theretofore granted and placed their own locations on the same." Danforth believed that Upper Canadian officials feared the likelihood of the eclipse of British power in North America but that "three-fourths of the common people would be happy of a Change." Back in the province in June 1801 he was hopeful of a favourable settlement on his claims for land and money. Disappointed yet again he left the province for good in January 1802.

Before departing Danforth laid plans for a meeting in Albany, N.Y., of disgruntled Upper Canadians. Among those he wished to include were Joseph Brant [Thayendanegea*], Ebenezer Allan*, and Silvester Tiffany*. The purpose was the overthrow of the provincial government. Several meetings apparently took place but nothing came of the plan. As late as 1806 Danforth saw a possibility for recovering land and money. In this instance Weekes's successful attack on Lieutenant Governor Peter Hunter*'s handling of public money was the source of his hope.

Danforth spent some years at Salina working his salt leases, constantly hampered by lack of capital and forced to borrow to finance necessary improvements. In 1811 he leased his salt privileges and equipment to his principal creditor, who eventually acquired out-right ownership of the property as well. Last notice of Danforth dates from 1821. He was in New York City hiding from the sheriff. The road for which he is famous fared little better. Official reports of October 1802 were highly critical. Deficient from the outset, within a few years it had deteriorated and was largely unused.

Lillian F. Gates

His marriage to Olive Langdon was recorded in Fonda. Montgomery County, a small village on the Mohawk River that would have been on the family's route to Onondaga County from Massachusetts.

Asa Danforth, Jr. arrived in Onondaga County in the spring of 1788 following his father Asa Danforth, Sr., who had built his home and barn on the road from Onondaga Castle to Salt Point (later named Salina). Danforth Sr. had been persuaded to relocate to the area by Ephraim Webster from Mayfield, Montgomery County.

After receiving permission from the federal government in May 1788, Asa Danforth, Jr, along with Comfort Tyler drove across the country with the livestock, while his father and his wife (Hannah Wheeler) made the journey with their goods and farming tools arrived via two flat-bottomed bateaux through the portage at Rome, through Oneida Lake, around by the Seneca River to Onondaga Lake, and landed at the mouth of Onondaga Creek. There they

met up with his son Asa, Ephraim Webster and Comfort Tyler who had arrived previously with all the livestock. Moving up the creek, they made the first settlement south of Onondaga Hollow on May 23, 1788.

1800 - 10: Family enumerated in Onondaga County, New York.

JAN 1802: Left Ontario and returned to New York States where he worked his salt leases near Syracuse.

https://library.syr.edu/digital/guides/g/green_fam.htm

More than a dozen letters from Asa Danforth, Jr. to Timothy Green deal with commerce and industry around Lake Onondaga. The subjects under discussion include salt mining, land speculation and road building in the decade following 1797. At one time, Green seems to have been hounding Danforth for a disputed debt of more than \$100,000. An unusually testy letter by Danforth reveals that he was in jail, and he then proceeds to lash out at Green, who apparently had a hand in his confinement.

The most important papers in the legal and financial section concern land sales between 1774 and 1840. The transactions dealt with extensive tracts in Connecticut, New York and Georgia. A recurring name in the documents is Asa Danforth, and the transactions often concern the development of the salt industry around Lake Onondaga. Aaron Burr is also mentioned on a few promissory notes. One document bears the signature of Timothy Green and DeWitt Clinton; it is an agreement of 1795 relating to 100,000 acres south of Lake Ontario. Another transaction, dated 1797, released 24,000 acres of land in Franklin County, Ga.

A list of his correspondence with Timothy Green is also provided in the above archive:

Danforth, Asa, Jr.: 1821 Apr 24, ----, to Andrew Phares

1810 Oct 15, ----, to Andrew Phares;

1808 Jul 20, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1797 Jan 11, ----, to Timothy Green

1797 Mar 5, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1800 Mar 18, Herkimer Gaol, to Timothy Green

1800 Mar 19, German Flats, to Timothy Green

1800 Apr 22, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1800 May 29, Upper Canada, to Timothy Green

1801 Jun 11, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1804 Jul 13, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1804 Oct 5, Salina, to Timothy Green

1806 Jun 2, Salina, to Timothy Green

1806 Aug 8, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1807 Dec 19, Onondaga, to Timothy Green

1808 May 9, Salina, to Timothy Green

1808 July 20, Salina, to Timothy Green

It is curious that there was no further correspondence between Asa Danforth and Timothy Green from July, 1808 until Asa's supposed death in 1821.

He married **Olive Langdon** #171144, 1789 in Fonda, Montgomery County, New York, USA, ¹⁰ b. 1767 in Brookfield, Worcester County, Massachusetts, ¹¹ d. 29 August 1842 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹² buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹²

Children:

22. i. Amanda Danforth #171145 b. 14 October 1789.

- 23. ii. **Sophia Danforth** #171146 b. 08 November 1793.
- 24. iii. Harriet Danforth #171147 b. 20 May 1795.
- 12. Josiah Danforth #171172, b. 27 May 1770 in Brookfield, Massachusetts.8.
- 13. **Eunice Danforth** #171148, b. 12 October 1772/1773 in Brookfield, Worcester County, Massachusetts, ^{13,8} d. 17 December 1839 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. ¹³ .

She married **Reuben Patterson** #171149, b. 1762 in Boston, Suffolk County, Massachusetts, ¹³ d. 18 June 1840 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³

Reuben:

REUBEN PATTERSON FAMILY

The early settlement of Sandusky township, Sandusky county, was not so rapid as that of the eastern part of the county, because the land was more low and wet, the timber more dense, and the air more full of malaria, which caused fever and ague. Such was the condition of the country when Reuben Patterson and his wife, Eunice (Danforth) Patterson, and family, in the fall of 1816, came in wagons from the State of New York to the wilds of Ohio. They located first at Huron, in Erie county, which was then the stopping place of many western immigrants. The following spring they removed to the Peninsula, in Ottawa county, but here sickness so afflicted them that their new home with improvements had to be abandoned. In the spring of 1818 they moved to Lower Sandusky, and found temporary shelter in a small log house in the old fort, which had been used during the war of 1812-13 by U. S. military officers. Comforts and conveniences were out of the question, and the floor of the house was made of clay. There was but one bedstead, in a corner, and during the day all the clothing was piled upon it. At night the beds for eight persons were made mostly on the bare ground. One gate of the fort served as a part of the floor. Mr. Patterson and his sons during the winter cleared a piece of land on the west side of the river, and in the spring of 1819 the family moved into the log cabin they had constructed on this place, which is known as the Whittaker Reserve, in Sandusky township. In the meantime his eldest daughter, Eveline, taught school in one of the block houses of the fort, having some Indian as well as white children under her care. About the year 1821-22 Mrs. Eunice Patterson, being well provided with purchase money, mounted her horse and, in company with Lysander C. Ball and James Whittaker, traveled through the wilderness, one hundred miles, to attend the government sales of public lands at Delaware, Ohio. She there bought the tract which became their homestead, and it has for many years been known as the Patterson Farm, on the east side of the Sandusky river, just north of Fremont. The incidents of this heroic trip were often related by her to her grandchildren. She was remarkably determined and courageous in business matters, but kind and generous to a fault in her home.

The children of Reuben and Eunice Patterson were: (1) Sear Patterson, who retained his residence in the State of New York. (2) Alvord Patterson, who married Miss Julia Webb, in New York State, and subsequently came to Lower Sandusky, where he died; their children were—Eveline Patterson, who married John Shannon, and died at Fremont in 1893; William Patterson, now married and lived in South Dakota; Fanny Patterson, who married, lived and died in Iowa; Cordelia Patterson, who died in childhood at Lower Sandusky. (3) Eveline Patterson, married to Lysander C. Ball. (4) Danforth Patterson, who married Miss Sarah Perry, and for a number of years lived on the Patterson farm, where each passed away, leaving no children. (5) Harriet Patterson, married to James Moore, (6) Julius Patterson, married to Miss Margaret Leary, by whom he had eight sons and two daughters- Robert C, Danforth, Rodolphus D., Sardis B., John P., Rawson, Oscar, Charles M., Sarah and Juliette. Julius Patterson was for many years a successful farmer, also a contractor on public works. He led an honest and temperate life. He was born May 17, 1808, and died at his residence in Fremont May 23, 1887. (7) Caroline Patterson died at the age of twelve years from the effects of a fall on the ice in the river, which she crossed in attending school. The death of Reuben Patterson occurred June 1, 1840, at Lower Sandusky, and that of his wife, Eunice Patterson, December 17, 1839, the latter at the age of sixty-five years. Mrs. Eunice Patterson was a daughter of Gen. Asa Danforth, who was born July 6, 1746, at Worcester,

Mass.; he entered military life at fourteen years of age, served in the war of the Revolution, was at the battle of Lexington, and distinguished himself by many brave and patriotic achievements. He was one of the first to begin the manufacture of salt at Onondaga, N. Y. He died September 2. 1818, at the age of seventy-three.

Biography excerpts from book "Commemorative Biographical Record of the Counties of Sandusky, and Ottawa Ohio. Containing Biographical Sketches of Prominent and Representative Citizens, and of Many of the Early Settled Families" Chicago J.H. Beers and Co.

Children:

- 25. i. **Evalina Patterson** #196290 b. 15 February 1800.
- 26. ii. Danforth Patterson #196291 b. February 1801.
- 27. iii. **Julius Patterson** #196292 b. 23 May 1808.
- 28. iv. Harriet Patterson #196303 b. 17 March 1810.
- 29. v. Caroline Patterson #196326 b. 1813.
- 14. Jonathan Danforth #188466, b. c. 1774 in Hardwick, Massachusetts.².
- 15. Daniel Danforth #171171, b. 05 December 1774 in Brookfield, Massachusetts.8.
- 16. **Rebecca Danforth** #171150, b. 03 January 1777 in Massachusetts, ¹⁴ d. 02 November 1842 in Indiana, ¹⁴ buried in Sherry Cemetery, Tippecanoe County, Indiana, USA. ¹⁴.

She married **Nehemiah Earl** #171151, b. 10 September 1771 in Granville, Washington County, New York, ¹⁵ (son of **Daniel Earll** #171152 and **Mehitabel Watson** #171153), d. 1839 in Tymotchee, Wyandot County, Ohio, USA, ¹⁵ buried in Alum Creek Friends Cemetery, Marengo, Morrow County, Ohio, USA. ¹⁵

Children:

- 30. i. **Rebecca Earl** #171176 b. 1801.
- 31. ii. **Lovisa Earll** #171183 b. 1802.
- 17. **Patty Danforth** #171154, b. 03 March 1782 in Warren, Massachusetts,^{3,8} d. 1854 in Onondaga County, New York, USA,³ buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.³.

Referred to as Onondaga County's "first flapper". The January 9, 1939 edition of the Syracuse American shows a reproduction of a painting of Patty, as well as an article discussing the 150th anniversary of the arrival of the Danforth family to the Onondaga Valley.

1850: Widowed, lived with children in Onondaga, Onondaga County, New York.

She married **Thaddeus M. Wood** #171157, b. 09 March 1772 in Lenox, Berkshire County, Massachusetts,³ (son of **Aaron Wood** #171158 and **Dorothy Mead** #171159), occupation 1812 Lieutenant Colonel, American Army, d. 10 January 1836 in South Onondaga, Onondaga County, New York, USA,³ buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.³

Thaddeus:

Opened first law office at the Valley in Onondaga County in 1794

(four sons and four daughters).

Children:

- 32. i. Maria Wood #196131 b. 27 January 1803.
- 33. ii. **Junius Wood** #196236 b. c. 1805.
- 34. iii. **Thaddeus Wood** #244208.
- 35. iv. Augustus Wood #244210.
- 36. v. **Patty Wood** #244214.
- 18. Polly Danforth #188467, b. 13 October 1782 in Brookfield, Worcester, Massachusetts.².

Is this the same person as Patty DANFORTH? Birthdates are too close to be sisters.

19. Adams Danforth #171175, b. c. 1783 in Brookfield, Worcester, Massachusetts.².

Adams was mentioned in his father's will of 1819. After leaving all his assets to his wife Hannah, Adams was to receive that value on her death.

Could this be Asa? "Adams" birth or baptism is not found in the Brookfield or Warren, Massachusetts records.

20. Julia Ann Danforth #171155, b. c. 1800? .

Confirm that Julia belongs in this family. (based on ancestry.com patron submission).

She married **Waterman C. Chapman** #171156, d. 1847 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, religion 1843 Presbyterian.

Waterman:

1840: Lived in Salina, Onondaga, New York State with large family.

1843: On Board of First Presbyterian Church, Syracuse.

21. **Thomas Pain Danforth** #188460, b. 20 June 1781 in Worcester, Massachusetts, d. 07 September 1865 in Middleburgh, Schoharie County, Massachusetts, USA.⁷.

Generation Five

22. **Amanda Danforth** #171145, b. 14 October 1789 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ d. 01 November 1831 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁶ .

This daughter was supposedly the first white child to be born in Onondaga County, New York.

She married **Elijah Phillips** #171161, b. 1782 in Connecticut, ¹⁶ (son of **(unidentified) Phillips** #196281 and **(unidentified)** #196282), d. 14 May 1845 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁶

Children:

- 37. i. **Nelson Danforth Phillips** #196327 b. c. 1815?
- 38. ii. Lucia Minerva Phillips #171162 b. 28 July 1817.
- 23. **Sophia Danforth** #171146, b. 08 November 1793 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁷ d. 17 October 1867 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁷ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁷ .

1850: Family lived in Cazenovia, Madison County, New York. No children present.

She married Samuel Hitchcock #171169, b. c. 1780 in Massachusetts, 18 d. before 1867 in Cazenovia?

Samuel:.

24. **Harriet Danforth** #171147, b. 20 May 1795 in Onondaga County?, ¹⁷ d. 27 October 1869 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁷ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁷ .

She married **William Elliott Lee** #171170, b. 05 November 1784 in Middletown, Middlesex County, Connecticut, USA, ¹⁷ d. 26 November 1858 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁷ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁷

William:

1850: Family lived in Saratoga Springs, Saratoga, New York.

Children:

- 39. i. Charles W.G. Lee #196328 b. c. 1828.
- 40. ii. **Susan S. Lee** #196329 b. c. 1835.
- 25. **Evalina Patterson** #196290, b. 15 February 1800 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹³ d. 25 December 1883 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³.

She married **Lysander Curtis Ball** #196316, b. 26 March 1795 in Rockingham, Windham County, Vermont, USA, ¹³ (son of **Eusebius Ball** #196324 and **Mary Burke** #196325), d. 21 March 1877 in Fremont, Sandusky County, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, USA. ¹³

Lysander:

Source: findagrave.com; original source?

The subject of this sketch was born in Rockingham, Vermont, March 26, 1795. His father, Eusebius Ball, a native of Massachusetts, served in the war of 1812, and died in the State of New York at about the age of sixty years. When eighteen years old, Lysander C. Ball went to Trenton Falls, New York, where he learned the trade of blacksmithing. At twenty-three, he moved to Boston, Massachusetts and soon after started westward for Detroit, on foot, arriving

at Lower Sandusky (Fremont), Ohio, in April, 1818. He saw but one house on the present site of Cleveland when he came through there, and on reaching the Sandusky river there was no way of crossing it but in little Indian bark canoes. At Fremont there were but three or four log cabins, and very little enterprise, yet he found employment with Thomas L. Hawkins, who owned a good pair of oxen, and Mr. Ball, being very skillful in the management of them, helped to build the first dam across the Sandusky river, his compensation for one month's labor being a pair of shoes.

The roads westward through the old "Black Swamp," as it was then called, being perfectly impassable at the time, Mr. Ball was persuaded to establish himself in business at Fremont, and like many others with small means took "Hobson's choice." He placed his little blacksmith shop on ground now occupied by State street, between the Croghan House Block and Buckland's corner. Mr. Ball was married, February 23, 1823, to Miss Eveline Patterson, daughter of Reuben and Eunice (Danforth) Patterson, and took up his residence in a log cabin adjoining the back part of what is now "Croghan House" lot. In this cabin two children were born to them, the first dying in infancy. He afterward built and for many years occupied a residence and shop on Front street, north of the Wheeling depot, which property was in later years purchased by the Wheeling & Lake Erie Railroad Company. In 1853 he moved thence to a farm north of the city, but adjoining the corporation, where he continued to reside until his death, which occurred March 21, 1877, when he was at the age of eighty-two years. His residence was on high ground overlooking a bend in the river from which the scenery is delightful. Being a lover of the beauties of natural scenery, he employed his sound, well-balanced mind and his industrious hands in working a magical change in his home surroundings.

In the life and character of Mr. Ball, the virtues of industry, temperance, frugality, truth and integrity, order and peace, were conspicuously displayed. A model husband and father, a good and generous neighbor, carried away by no excitement, misled by no shams or false appearances, loving his home and family so that except on duty he was seldom away from it, he led that peaceful and complete life which entitles him to a lasting and honored remembrance.

Children:

- 41. i. **Julia A. Ball** #196317 b. 1823.
- 42. ii. **Eveline Ball** #196318 b. 1825.
- 43. iii. Alvira Ball #196319 b. 1828.
- 44. iv. **Thaddeus Ball** #196320 b. 1830.
- 45. v. **Oscar Ball** #196321 b. 1833.
- 46. vi. **Sarah D. Ball** #196322 b. 1836.
- 47. vii. Lysander Curtis Ball #196323 b. 1839.
- 26. **Danforth Patterson** #196291, b. February 1801, d. 21 November 1856 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. d. 13.
- 27. **Julius Patterson** #196292, b. 23 May 1808 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹³ d. 21 May 1886 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ .

He married Margaret Larey #196293, 17 June 1836.

- 48. i. **Robert C. Patterson** #196294.
- 49. ii. Danforth Patterson #196295.
- 50. iii. Rudolphus Patterson #196296.
- 51. iv. **Sardis B. Patterson** #196297.
- 52. v. **John P. Patterson** #196298.
- 53. vi. Rawson Patterson #196299.
- 54. vii. **Charles M. Patterson** #196300.
- 55. viii. Sarah Patterson #196301.
- 56. ix. Juliette Patterson #196302.
- 28. **Harriet Patterson** #196303, b. 17 March 1810 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, d. 98 October 1899 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.

She married **James Moore** #196304, b. 1806 in Pennsylvania, USA, d. 05 December 1873 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.

Children:

- 57. i. **Orven Moore** #196305 b. 1833.
- 58. ii. **Juliet Moore** #196306 b. 23 November 1833.
- 59. iii. **Leroy Moore** #196307 b. 1836.
- 60. iv. **Celiett Moore** #196308 b. 1838.
- 61. v. Manville Moore #196309 b. 1840.
- 62. vi. **Charles T. Moore** #196310 b. 1846.
- 63. vii. **Celia Moore** #196311 b. 07 November 848.
- 64. viii. **Oriette M. Moore** #196312 b. 1850.
- 29. **Caroline Patterson** #196326, b. 1813,¹³ d. 1825 in Fremont,¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.¹³ .
- 30. **Rebecca Earl** #171176, b. 1801, ¹⁹ d. 1843. ¹⁹.

She married **Joel Hamlin** #171177, b. 1793, 19 d. 1822. 19

- 65. i. Jane Hamlin #171178 b. 1820.
- 31. Lovisa Earll #171183, b. 1802, d. 1837.

She married **Reuben W. Hamblen** #171184, b. 1798, 20 d. 1855. 20

Children:

- 66. i. Eliza Hamblen #171185 b. 1823.
- 32. **Maria Wood** #196131, b. 27 January 1803 in Onondaga County, New York State, ²¹ occupation 1870 Keeping House in Syracuse, d. 25 March 1884 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ²² buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA. ²² .

She married **Charles Ashley Baker** #196132, b. 17 December 1798 in Springfield, Hampden County, Massachusetts, USA, ^{21,22} occupation 1850 Lawyer and Farmer in Syracuse, occupation 1860 - 1870 Lawyer in Syracuse, d. 21 October 1881 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ²² buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA. ²²

Charles:

1850 census shows birthplace as New York; 1860 - 1870 census shows Massachusetts. 1850 - 1870: Family lived in Syracuse, Ward 3, Onondaga County, New York.

Children:

- 67. i. Sarah Baker #196289 b. c. 1824.
- 68. ii. Charles Wood Baker #196133 b. c. 1830.
- 69. iii. **George Danforth Baker** #196286 b. c. 1831.
- 70. iv. Julia Leonora (Jenny?) Baker #196287 b. c. 1833.
- 71. v. **Cornelia A. Baker** #196288 b. c. 1836.
- 33. **Junius Wood** #196236, b. c. 1805 in New York State, United States of America, ²³ occupation 1850 Farmer in Onondaga, d. 18 August 1851 in Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA, ²⁴ buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA. ²⁴ .

1850: Lived with widowed mother and family in Onondaga.

He married **Catherine Snyder** #196237, b. c. 1812 in New York State, United States of America.²³

- 72. i. **Jay Wood** #196238 b. c. 1834.
- 73. ii. **Mary Wood** #196239 b. c. 1836.
- 74. iii. **Patty Wood** #196240 b. c. 1838.

34. **Thaddeus Wood** #244208, d. 07 November 1832 in New Orleans, Louisiana, buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.²⁵ .

He married Maria Goddard #244209, 22 September 1819, 25 b. in Montreal.

35. **Augustus Wood** #244210, d. 05 April 1846,²⁶ buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York.²⁶ .

He married **Sarah Mathews** #244211, b. 05 July 1818 in Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA,²⁷ (daughter of **James Mathews** #244212 and **Martha (unidentified)** #244213), d. 21 July 1885 in Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA,²⁷ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA.²⁷

Children:

- 75. i. **Albert C. Wood** #196217 b. c. 1844.
- 36. Patty Wood #244214, buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA.

She married (1) **Thaddeus Mead** #244215 (son of **Jasper Mead** #244217 and **Elizabeth (unidentfied)** #244218), d. 12 December 1825 in Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA, buried in Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County,, New York, USA.²⁸

She married (2) Asa G. Talcott #244216, 29 November 1836.

Generation Six

- 37. Nelson Danforth Phillips #196327, b. c. 1815? in Onondaga County? .
- 38. Lucia Minerva Phillips #171162, b. 28 July 1817 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ d. 22 November 1900 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁶ .

The Syracuse Evening Telegram, November 22, 1900

""Mrs. Peter Outwater Died in Ithaca Today"

"Mrs. Peter Outwater, widow of the late Peter Outwater of Syracuse, did at her home in Ithaca this morning aged about 80 years.. The deceased was mother-in-law of the Hon. Andrew D. White, ambassador to Germany, and was the grandmother of Frederick Davies White of James street, this city. Mrs. Outwater was a most amiable lady and was highly esteemed by a large circle of friends, who will deeply mourn her death. She leaves one daughter, Miss Emily Outwater. The remains will be brought to Syracuse for interment. The funeral takes place tomorrow."

She married **Peter Outwater** #171163, b. 1809 in New York State, ¹⁶ (son of **Peter Outwater** #196284 and **(unidentified)** #196285), occupation 1860 Lawyer in Syracuse, d. 08 June 1864? in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁶

Peter:

1860: Family lived in Syracuse, Ward 4, Onondaga County, New York.

Children:

- 76. i. Mary Amanda Outwater #171164 b. 10 February 1836.
- 77. ii. James Danforth Outwater #196267 b. c. 1841.
- 78. iii. **Emily Josephine Outwater** #171168 b. 10 July 1844.
- 39. **Charles W.G. Lee** #196328, b. c. 1828 in New York, USA.²⁹.
- 40. **Susan S. Lee** #196329, b. c. 1835 in Connecticut, USA.²⁹.
- 41. Julia A. Ball #196317, b. 1823, d. 1824.
- 42. **Eveline Ball** #196318, b. 1825, d. 1913.
- 43. Alvira Ball #196319, b. 1828, d. 1914.
- 44. Thaddeus Ball #196320, b. 1830, d. 1886.
- 45. Oscar Ball #196321, b. 1833, d. 1906.
- 46. Sarah D. Ball #196322, b. 1836, d. 1886.
- 47. Lysander Curtis Ball #196323, b. 1839, d. 1902.
- 48. Robert C. Patterson #196294, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 49. Danforth Patterson #196295, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 50. Rudolphus Patterson #196296, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 51. Sardis B. Patterson #196297, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 52. **John P. Patterson** #196298, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 53. Rawson Patterson #196299, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 54. Charles M. Patterson #196300, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 55. Sarah Patterson #196301, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 56. Juliette Patterson #196302, b. in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 13.
- 57. Orven Moore #196305, b. 1833, d. 1838.
- 58. **Juliet Moore** #196306, b. 23 November 1833 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ d. 09 January 1918 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, ¹³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky, Ohio, USA. ¹³.

She married William A. Rice #196315, b. 1829, d. 1893.

William:

(at least four children).

- 59. **Leroy Moore** #196307, b. 1836, d. 1888.
- 60. Celiett Moore #196308, b. 1838, d. 1853.
- 61. Manville Moore #196309, b. 1840, d. 1863.
- 62. **Charles T. Moore** #196310, b. 1846, d. 1922.
- 63. **Celia Moore** #196311, b. 07 November 848 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, 30 d. 15 July 1934 in Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, 30 buried in Oakwood Mausoleum, Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA. 30 .

She married **John Calvin Fisher** #196314, 03 July 1873, b. 01 May 1848 in Sandusky County, Ohio, USA,³⁰ d. 23 November 1924 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA,³⁰ buried in Oakwood Mausoleum, Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.³⁰

John:

(at least nine children).

64. Oriette M. Moore #196312, b. 1850 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA, d. 1910 in Clinton County, Michigan.

She married (unidentified) Speller #196313.

65. Jane Hamlin #171178, b. 1820, 19 d. 1886. 19.

She married **George Tiffany Frees** #171179, b. 1810, 19 d. 1864. 19

Children:

- 79. i. **Clara Frees** #171180.
- 66. Eliza Hamblen #171185, b. 1823, 20 d. 1863. 20.

She married Curtis Berry #171186, b. 1819, 20 d. 1899. 20

Children:

- 80. i. Alice Jane Berry #171187 b. 1853.
- 67. Sarah Baker #196289, b. c. 1824 in Onondaga County, New York, USA.²¹.
- 68. **Charles Wood Baker** #196133, b. c. 1830 in Syracuse?, Onondaga County, New York., occupation 1870 Horse Dealer in Syracuse.

He married Jane E. (unidentified) #196135, b. c. 1830 in New York State, USA.31

Children:

- 81. i. **Julia L. Baker** #196136 b. c. 1864.
- 69. George Danforth Baker #196286, b. c. 1831 in Onondaga County, New York, USA.21.
- 70. Julia Leonora (Jenny?) Baker #196287, b. c. 1833 in Onondaga County, New York, USA.²¹.
- 71. **Cornelia A. Baker** #196288, b. c. 1836 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ²¹ d. 1911.

1870: Lived with family in Syracuse, unmarried.

- 72. Jay Wood #196238, b. c. 1834 in New York State, United States of America.²³.
- 73. Mary Wood #196239, b. c. 1836 in New York State, United States of America.²³.
- 74. Patty Wood #196240, b. c. 1838 in New York State, United States of America.²³.
- 75. **Albert C. Wood** #196217, b. c. 1844 in New York State,³² d. 07 January 1930 in Hempstead, New York, USA,³² buried 10 January 1930 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA.³².

Died at the home of "his only surviving relative, Mrs. James P, HOWE, Acacia and Kennedy Avenues, Hempstead.

Generation Seven

76. **Mary Amanda Outwater** #171164, b. 10 February 1836 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA,³³ d. 08 June 1887 in Ithaca, Tompkins County, New York, USA,³³ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA.³³.

* Died at the President of Cornell University's house in Ithaca, New York.

She married **Andrew Dickson White** #171165, 24 September 1857 in St. Paul's Church, Syracuse, New York, USA, b. 07 November 1832 in Homer, Cortland County, New York, USA, ³⁴ (son of **Horace White** #171166 and **Clara Keep Dickson** #171167), occupation 1866 - 1885 President, Cornell University, occupation 1900 Ambassador to Germany, d. 04 November 1918 in Ithaca, Tompkins County, New York, USA, ³⁴ buried in Sage Chapel, Ithaca, Tompkins County, New York, USA. ³⁴

Children:

- 82. i. Clara White #171173.
- 83. ii. Frederick D. White #196279.
- 84. iii. **Ruth White** #196280.
- 77. **James Danforth Outwater** #196267, b. c. 1841 in Onondaga County, New York, USA, ³⁵ occupation 1870 Bookkeeper in Oakland, California, d. before 1887.

25 NOV 1861: Enlisted as Private, ended army career as Second Lieutenant in the 3rd Regiment, New York Light Artillery (Union Army)

1864: Was imprisoned 20 APR 1864 in Plymouth, North Carolina, paroled

1869: Registered voter in Alameda, California.

1870: Couple lived in Oakland, Alameda County, California. James enumerated as "J.D." Enumerated with W.G. ELDRIDGE and family.

He married **Anna Augusta Cook** #196330, 05 January 1869 in San Francisco, California, USA, b. c. 1846 in Massachusetts.³⁶

Children:

- 85. i. Kathryn (Katie) A. Outwater #196331 b. 11 February 1871.
- 78. **Emily Josephine Outwater** #171168, b. 10 July 1844 in New York State, ¹⁶ never married, d. 11 November 1919 in Ithaca, Tompkins County, New York, USA, ¹⁶ buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA. ¹⁶.
- 79. Clara Frees #171180, b. in Upper Sandusky, Ohio, USA. 19.

She married Alexander H. Grisell #171181.¹⁹

80. Alice Jane Berry #171187, b. 1853.²⁰.

She married Loraine Clayton Miller #171188, 1873, 20 b. 1848. 20

Children:

86. i. Lalla Miller #171189.

81. Julia L. Baker #196136, b. c. 1864 in Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA.³¹.

Julia BAKER unveiled the bronze tablet dedicated to her ancestor, Asa DANFOTH January 4, 1916. The plaque was mounted on a boulder, found between East Onondaga and Rockwell Springs in the Syracuse area.

Generation Eight

82. Clara White #171173, b. in New York State.

She married **Spencer B. Newberry** #171174.

- 83. Frederick D. White #196279, b. in New York State, USA.
- 84. Ruth White #196280, b. in New York State, USA.
- 85. Kathryn (Katie) A. Outwater #196331, b. 11 February 1871 in Oakland, Alameda County, California, USA. 37.
- 86. Lalla Miller #171189, b. in Sandusky, Ohio, USA.²⁰.

WikiTree, Descendants of Danie Shed on Braintree, Massachusetts, 1327 - 1920.

² LDS FHS Data, September 2020.

³ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 1, Plot 112.

⁴ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988. Billerica Births, page 53.

⁵ Wikipedia, 2010; "Asa Danforth".

⁶ findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 13, Plot 68.

⁷ geni.com, Erica HOWTON, 2020.

⁸ Massachusetts Town and Vital Records Transcripts.

⁹ findagrave.com, 2020.

Dutch Reformed Church Records, Fonda, New York, Vol. 11, Book 16.

¹¹ findagrave.com, Bloomingville Cemetery, Erie County, Ohio, USA.

¹² findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, Section 14, Plot 68.

¹³ findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.

¹⁴ findagrave.com, Sherry Cemetery, Tippecanoe County, Indiana, USA.

¹⁵ findagrave.com, Alum Creek Friends Cemetery, Marengo, Morrow County, Ohio, USA.

¹⁶ findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, Section 14, Plot 70.

¹⁷ findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, Section 14, Plot 68.

¹⁸ 1850 Cazenovia, Madison County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.

Daughters of the American Revolution, Lineage Book, Vol. 107:1914; Mrs. Clara Frees GRISELL.

²⁰ Daughters of the American Revolution, Lineage Book, Vol. 078; Miss Lalla MILLER.

²¹ 1850 Syracuse, Ward 3, Onondaga County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.

²² findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, Section 13. Plot 68.

²³ 1850 Onondaga, Onondaga County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.

²⁴ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 1, Plot 119.

²⁵ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 1, Plot 119.

²⁶ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 1, Plot 118.

²⁷ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 24, Plot 55.

²⁸ findagrave.com, Onondaga Valley Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York; Section 1, Plot 125.

²⁹ 1850 Saratoga Springs, Saratoga County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.

³⁰ findagrave.com, Oakwood Mausoleum, Ballville, Sandusky County, Ohio, USA.

³¹ 1870 Syracuse, Onondaga Co., New York census; age/birthplace/assumed relationship.

- ³² Hempstead Sentinel (Hempstead, New York), January 09, 1930.
- findagrave.com, Oakwood Cemetery, Syracuse, Onondaga County, New York, USA, Section 12, Lot 1.
- ³⁴ findagrave.com, Sage Chapel, Ithaca, Tompkins County, New York, USA.
- ³⁵ 1850 Syracuse, Ward 4, Onondaga County, New York, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ³⁶ 1870 Oakland, Alameda County, California, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ³⁷ California Birth Index, 1905 1955.

© 2023 John A. Brebner

http://www.pollymoth.com